                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL

At the monthly meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 28th October 2003 there were present: -

Councillors    
Mrs J A Marrott (Deputy Mayor)



         
Mrs C Allaway-Martin




D J Atherley



           
Mrs J Baynham

C T Elsmore


                      
C Lusty



          
Mrs S K Merrikin

                                    R D Phelps



          
N W Penny

                                  
J Shaw


                    
M T Weston (from 7.10 pm)

APOLOGIES for absence were received from the Mayor, Councillor M Lacey, Councillor C P Kay, County Councillor P Chamberlain, District Councillor Mrs P Evans. 

The Deputy Mayor, Councillor Mrs J A Marrott, welcomed Councillor Mrs J Baynham to her first meeting.  

The Deputy Mayor, Councillor Mrs J A Marrott, advised members that Ms Meg Holborow, who until very recently had been Managing Director of the District Council, had been admitted to hospital with leukaemia.  The Clerk was instructed to send good wishes to her from the Council.

The minutes of the last meeting of the Council held on Tuesday 28th October 2003 having been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Deputy Mayor as correct. 

Proposed J Shaw Seconded D J Atherley

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

Councillor C Lusty declared an interest in a faxed letter from Social Services.

MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES NOT SHOWN ON THE AGENDA

162(a)
NHS DENTISTRY 

Deputy Mayor, Councillor Mrs J Marrott advised that the West Gloucestershire NHS Primary Care Trust was looking to make contractual arrangements with Private dentists to carry out some NHS work.

SPECIAL AGENDA ITEMS

163.
SPEAKERS AT COUNCIL MEETINGS

Often, when a Speaker attends a monthly Town Council meeting, amendments to Standing Orders to allow additional time have to be proposed.      

Members discussed whether Speakers should be invited to attend at the commencement of monthly Council meetings or at a special meeting after the Planning Committee meeting, with all Councillors being invited to attend.

Resolved: Wherever possible, all Speakers be invited to address the Council at a meeting to take place after the Planning Committee meeting has ended and all Councillors be invited to attend that meeting.

164.
IDENTITY CARDS

Concerns had been raised by some members that they had no means of identifying themselves as Councillors.  The Clerk had obtained an identity card made into a badge as an example. A ‘passport sized’ photograph would be required from all Councillors. 

Resolved: Identity badges to be provided for Councillors.

165.
TRAVEL EXPENSES  

Members discussed an appropriate mileage rate for travel for both members and staff when on official business outside the Forest of Dean area.

A payment of 25p per mile was proposed by Councillor N Penny and seconded by Councillor C Lusty.  An amendment to pay 30p per mile was proposed by Councillor J Shaw and seconded by Councillor D Atherley.               

Members voted to accept the amendment to pay 30p per mile.  The proposal was defeated.

Resolved: A mileage allowance of 30p per mile to be paid to Members and staff of Coleford Town Council when on official business outside the area.   

Councillor M Weston joined the meeting at 7.10 pm

166.
RISK ASSESSMENTS

The Clerk had received information from the Council’s insurers, Allianz Cornhill, “that normal risk assessments can be carried out by any normal person and are an assessment of perceived risks at the time the assessment is carried out.”  It is permissible for the assessments to be carried out by a normal responsible person and if that person feels that they cannot assess any situation then the assessment must be carried out by someone else who can.

Allianz Cornhill had sent copies of their pro-forma Risk Assessment sheets.

Resolved:  Risk Assessments for each of the identified area of risk will be carried out by Members and completed by the end of the financial year and a programme of continuous update would be commenced.

167.
ROAD SAFETY CAMERA PARTNERSHIP

Gloucestershire Safety Camera Partnership had forwarded information unavailable at the Transport Seminar on 9th October.  Members discussed the Partnership’s work. The excess speed of vehicles travelling to and from Newland was causing concern.   Councillor R Phelps proposed that a letter be written to County Highways Department requesting speed restriction signs to be moved further towards Newland, that a vehicle count be taken on the road and a camera used.  Councillor M Weston seconded this.    

Resolved: The Clerk was instructed to write to Gloucestershire County Council, Highways Division, requesting that they investigate moving the speed restriction signs further down towards Newland, carry out a vehicle count and also use the Partnership’s camera in the area.

168.
FOREST OF DEAN DISTRICT COUNCIL- HOUSING STRATEGY

Copies of the 2003-04 Questionnaire were distributed to members.  The completed questionnaires were to be returned to the Office by Friday 31st October 2003.

169.
PARISH AND TOWN COUNCILS CHARTER  

Members agreed to bring comments to the next meeting of the Council.

170.
PLANS
The minutes of the Planning Meeting held on 14th October having been previously circulated were accepted as a true record and recommendations agreed accordingly.  Proposed Councillor C Lusty, Seconded Councillor J Shaw.

DF6285/A (P1479/03)

Loft conversion including rear
No issue identified.

21Woodgate Road

dormer window.

Mile End

Coleford

DF10702/C (P1496/03)

Alterations and erection of a
No issue identified.

Rose Cottage


single storey extension.

Prosper Lane

Coalway

Coleford

DF4515/F (P1494/03)

Alterations and extensions to 
No issue identified.

Berry Hill Farm House

dwelling to include conservatory,

The Gorse


extended patio and double private

Coleford



car garage with patio area above.

DF2209/E (P1521/03)

Use of part of existing double 
Occupancy should be limited to 

Fairways Palmers Flat

private car garage together with
family members only and not 

Coalway



alterations and extension to 
used as a holiday let.

Coleford



create self contained living 





accommodation ancillary to





main dwelling

DF3520/D/ADV (P1535/03)
Erection of an internally 

Coleford Town Council 

12 St Johns Street


illuminated fascia sign and a 
believes that, to ensure equity, 

Coleford



projecting box sign.

rules applying to similar 

applications to this one should apply.

Following discussion members agreed that a general comment would be added to all planning applications in the future to highlight responsibilities under the Crime and Disorder Act (S17) and liabilities for Health and Safety.

After further discussion the Clerk was instructed to invite Mr Razvi of Forest of Dean District Council to attend a meeting after the next Planning Committee meeting.   

Councillor D Atherley paid formal thanks to Councillor M Weston for all the work that he does as a Town Councillor.

CORRESPONDENCE

171.
GLOUCESTERSHIRE CONSTABULARY CRIME PREVENTION
Bob Lloyd had written to the Town Council regarding the anti-social behaviour in the vicinity of the Buchanan Playing Field.  Having visited the area he had noted various parts where improvements to security could be made.

Following discussion members agreed that a meeting of the King George V Committee would arrange a meeting with the Buchanan Trust, Bob Lloyd and the Coleford Bowling Club to discuss these issues. 

172.
RECORD PLAY EQUIPMENT – SEMINAR 25 NOVEMBER
This seminar includes a presentation on the effects of the Disability Discrimination Act on playground equipment.  Following discussion, members requested that information be sought from Monmouthshire County Council, who carry out periodical checks on the play equipment, on the requirements of the Act.

173.
LETTER FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLOR MRS ANN SMALLWOOD

RE STREET LAMP NO 15, COALWAY ROAD, COLEFORD

The above street light had not been operational for over eight months and Mrs Smallwood requested support from the Town Council to get the lamp functioning again.  The Clerk was instructed to write to Gloucestershire County Council requesting urgent action.

174.
GLOUCESTERSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL – LOCAL TRANSPORT PLAN ANNUAL PROGRESS REPORT 2003  

Several copies of a leaflet summarising the report had been received.  The Clerk was instructed to obtain one copy of the full report.

175.
DR D MARTIN
Dr  Martin had written to the Council advising that be no longer wished to be considered for co-option as his time was already over extended.

176.
GLOUCESTERSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL – PENSION FUND
Notification had been received of the Pension Fund Annual General Meeting on 28th November.  The Clerk was instructed to request a report from the meeting, as no one was able to attend.

177.
WEST GLOUCESTERSHIRE PRIMARY CARE TRUST – BUILDING A STRATEGY FOR COMMUNITY HOSPITALS

A follow up meeting is to be held on 9th December.  Councillor Mrs C Allaway-Martin will attend.

178.
GLOUCESTERSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL – MINERALS LOCAL PLAN 1997-2006

The final version of the plan was now available and the Clerk was instructed to obtain a copy.

179.
CROSSWAYS AND SCOWLES ACTION GROUP 

The group had forwarded copies of a letter to Gloucestershire County Council regarding a breach of Condition 13(d) at Stowfield Quarry on 5th and 26th October and a letter to Forest of Dean District Council regarding the production of dust and fumes from the coating plant at the Quarry.

180.
TARMAC WESTERN LIMITED
A letter, dated 23rd October 2003 and received 28th October advised that the Stowfield Quarry would be operating on Sunday 26th October. A copy of confirmation of compliance with terms of operations from Gloucestershire County Council was enclosed.

The Clerk was instructed to write to Tarmac advising that greater notice of work outside of normal hours was required in future.

181.
LYDBROOK PARISH COUNCIL

Lydbrook Parish is currently having problems with riding of trials bikes on the highway/cycle tracks and other Forestry Commission owned land and regularly reporting of these happenings to both the Police and the Forestry Commission to no avail.  The Council seeks support or suggestions from other councils who have, or have had, similar problems for solutions.
The Clerk was instructed to respond advising that whilst the Council was sympathetic to Lydbrook’s problems, Coleford has no similar problem and to suggest that the matter might be taken up by the Forest Strategic Partnership.

182.
REV. PATRICK SEMPLE
Following a public meeting held in St John’s church on 20th October areas of poor street lighting in two areas of Boxbush Road, near the church and the telephone exchange had been noted.  Rev. Semple had written requesting help in gaining additional lighting. 

The Clerk was instructed to refer this letter to British Telecom.

183.
FACSIMILE – GLOUCESTERSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL SOCIAL SERVICES  - ROYAL FOREST CENTRE

The Centre had written regarding a group of adults with learning disabilities who were looking to work with the Town Council in setting small groups to carry out various jobs of work in the town.  In addition, the groups would require somewhere to work during inclement weather and to meet for lunch. Members were fully supportive of this and, following discussion agreed that the Town House could be used for lunch breaks and to proceed with a meeting of the King George V Committee and representatives of Social Services to ensure that facilities at the Pavilion would be suitable for the groups’s needs.

184.
CRIME STATISTICS
September’s crime statistics were reported and noted.

185.
COLEFORD JOB CENTRE

The new office had now opened and incorporated many of the staff who had previously worked at the Benefits office in Cinderford.  An official open day would be held in early December and details would be received shortly.

186.
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 2003
The Clerk had received notification that Section 118 of the above Act provides powers for the upper limit for expenditure under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972 to be uprated automatically each year in line with the retail price index.  Section 119 allows local authorities to retain sums received from fixed penalties for leaving litter and dog faeces and the receipts used to pay for its statutory functions relating to these functions. Members noted these changes.

187.
REMEMBRANCE SERVICES
Members were reminded of the arrangements for the services.  Councillor D Atherley apologised for being unable to attend the Remembrance Day Parade on Sunday 9th November as other duties meant that he would be taking part in a Parade elsewhere.      

188.
MEMBERS REPORTS
Councillor J Shaw’s written report advised that, together with Councillor Mrs C Allaway-Martin, he had attended the Gloucestershire Association of Parish and Town Councils Annual General Meeting on 18th October.  

The Farmers Market Steering Group had suspended Markets at Cinderford and Lydney and hoped to continue to hold a monthly Market in Coleford until at least Christmas.  The Steering Group need more support by producers, lacked funds, was without a treasurer or Co-ordinator.

Members instructed the Clerk to write to the Chair of the Steering Group formally advising that the Town Council required sight of the accounts and a list of assets, as a matter of urgency, and that they be delivered with seven days of the date of the letter. 

Councillor M Weston left the meeting at 8.50pm

Councillor N Penny’s written report on the work of the Coleford Partnership referred to:

· the first draft of the  MCTi  Community Strategy for Coleford, which had been received from the Consultants for feedback comments, 

· the Newsletter, which will be circulated door to door at the end of November, containing details of the MCTi process, Coleford’s Strategy for the next 20 years and details of how people can get involved with this,

· the MCTi Annual Networking Event, on 1st November, which he would be attending together with Deputy Mayor, Councillor Mrs J Marrott and Mrs M Cox, 

· the Christmas Market to be held on 30th November in the Community Centre.  Over 40 stallholders had confirmed attendance, some of whom would carry out demonstrations of their work,

· two District wide seminars facilitated by Hannah Reynolds Associates.  The first focused on Transport, the second on Tourism and were attended by members of the four town partnerships, officers from the District and County Councils, government bodies and voluntary groups.

Councillor R Phelps reported that the Christmas Lights Committee was making good progress with setting up the Lights.  The Committee had requested him to invite the Mayor to judge the young people’s parade for the John Hamel Memorial trophy.

Councillor D Atherley left the meeting at 8.56pm

At the recent meeting of the Forest of Dean Racist Incidents Group Councillor R Phelps reported that he had advised those present that any incidents could be reported to the Town Council’s office.

Councillor Mrs S Merrikin reported that the Senior Citizen’s Christmas Concert arrangements were progressing.  The programme had been agreed and the Committee was waiting on a response from St John’s school.

Councillor R Phelps proposed that the meeting be extended to 9.10pm.

 
Councillor C Lusty seconded this.

In a written report, Deputy Mayor, Councillor Mrs J Marrott advised that she had attended:

Heritage Environmental Regeneration Scheme group meetings on 6th and 20th October.  As yet, only two of the High Street properties where railings had been removed during World War II, had made applications under the scheme.  One property in St Johns Street had received approval and an application had been received for a property in Gloucester Road.

County Highways Conference in Barnwood on 9th October, together with Councillors C Elsmore and D Atherley.  There was a backlog of £130 million of Highway Maintenance in the County.  This year’s budget was £20 million, of which over one third would be allocated to the Forest area, which includes Tewkesbury.  The meeting requested that the Traffic Management staff liase closer with the communities to inform of projects being undertaken as parishes may also be carrying out similar work.  

Gloucestershire Market Towns Forum on 16th October and had Chaired a Board meeting prior to the open Forum and visiting the Electric Light Cinema and the Arts Centre in Wotton under Edge.  A presentation was made on the MAIDEN project, a ward based information system run by the County Council.

Coleford Local Area Forum on 20th October.  Four parishes were represented and three District Councillors attended.  The four Coleford District Councillors send apologies.  No County Councillor was present. 

Inspector Pickstock had reported on exercises recently carried out and the appointment of the new PCSOs, the arrival of the gantry mounted camera and public order and racist offences in Coleford.  He had advised that the Police Station in Coleford would be closed for refurbishment from November to March but a presence would be maintained and the CCTV room would remain fully operational. 

Malcolm Vine spoke on Housing Needs and requested parishes to respond to a questionnaire to help in the updating of the District Council’s Housing Needs Strategy. 

Richard Belliss of GAPTC had presented the draft Parish and Town Charter and requested parishes to make observations through the District Council.

Philip Jones had presented the proposed revised draft of the District Council’s Complaints Policy.

In discussions on the information share between Councils subjects covered had included allowances for Parish and Town Councillors, travelling expenses, Planning issues and Section 106 agreements.

189.
ACCOUNTS

There being no other business, the Deputy Mayor closed the meeting at 9.07pm 

189.
ACCOUNTS

2103 Shane Ball Gardening Services – October



193.67

2104 Forest of Dean District Council – rates




111.00

2105 OfficeStar – stationery






  21.17

2106 npower – annual unmetered re Clock




  61.37

2107 Ernest Heal & Sons – topping up (25)




411.25

2108 Markerfold Ltd – mosaic etching




176.25

2109 Maxim  Lamps – Christmas light bulbs




427.70

2110 BT – fax/internet line






131.40

2111BT – telephone line






149.00

2112 Plus Publishing Services – Local Councils Update


  60.00

2113 Inland Revenue – deductions October




238.53

2114 Gloucestershire County Council – pensions – contributions October
401.76

2115 C Wilkins – salary October





771.54

2116 V G Mitchell – salary October




           1132.35

2117 Petty Cash – top up






  50.00

2118 Ernest Heal & Sons – levelling and re-instating (9)


523.46

2119 P Gibbs – Clock set and annual service




130.00

2120 The Poppy Appeal – donation to cover cost of wreath


  25.00

2121 Gloucestershire Market Towns Forum – Membership 2003/04
 600.00

INCOME

High Interest Account

10/10/03 Gross Credit Interest





197.07

27/10/03 Norwich Union  - monthly income




  10.11

Current Account

01/10/03 Sundry Credit (Broadwell AFC - fees and deposit)


415.00

03/10/03 Sundry Credit (Coleford Athletic - cup match fee)


  15.00

08/10/03 Sundry Credit (Coleford Cricket Club - fee)


150.00

09/10/03 Ernest Heal & Sons (Picket/Clements)



140.00

14/10/03 Sundry Credit – Philip Blatchly & Son (Parry)


  50.00

16/10/03 Ernest Heal & Sons (Roberts)




130.00

17/10/03 Sundry Credit (CAB Rent 1/10/03 – 31/12/03)


950.00

23/10/03 Ernest Heal & Sons (Morgan/Powell)



200.00

30/10/03 Ernest Heal & Sons (Morgan/Roberts/Ball/Zerniak)

220.00

There being no other business, the Deputy Mayor closed the meeting at 9.07pm 
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